

# #05 - Jesus Is Presented at the Temple Luke 2:21-38

CREATION AND THE BEGINNING OF HUMAN HISTORY

**PICTURES** (Note: Inserted in brackets at the appropriate place in the lesson is the number of the picture to show the students.

- 5-1 Mary and Joseph taking Jesus to the temple
- 5-2 Simeon in the temple

# **REVIEW** (Before teaching lesson)

- <u>Journal Review</u>: Ask students to share an important truth that they learned from their journal readings at home that week. Share some of your own insights.
- <u>Previous Lesson Review:</u> (Use the visual from the last lesson to aid in review)
  Why was Jesus born in Bethlehem? What did the angels tell the shepherds? Why did the
  Magi seek Jesus? What did the Magi bring to Jesus?
- Big Question Review: What is the good news for all people? Let the students give their answers to the question.
- <u>Bible Verse Review:</u> Luke 2:10-11
  Jesus our Savior is Christ the Lord.

  10 But the angel said to them, "Do not be afraid. I bring you good news of great joy that will be for all the people. 11 Today in the town of David a Savior has been born to you; he is Christ the Lord.

### **LESSON CONTENT**

**Note:** The Bible verses included in the lesson are from the NIV 1984 edition. The wording of the questions is derived from that version. If another version of the Bible is used, questions may need to be adapted.

Jesus was born a Jew. Who are the Jews? The Jews are the people of God. Jews follow the laws of God established in the first five books of the Old Testament. They are descended from Abraham with whom God established a covenant or promise long before Jesus was born.

When God chose Abraham what did he say to him, (Genesis 12:1-3) "Leave your country, your people and your father's household and go to the land I will show you. <sup>2</sup> I will make you into a great nation and I will bless you; I will make your name great, and you will be a blessing. <sup>3</sup> I will bless those who bless you, and whoever curses you I will curse; and all peoples on earth will be blessed through you."

<u>How have all people been blessed through Abraham?</u> The Messiah (Savior) God promised was to come through the Jews. That is how all people on earth would be blessed through Abraham.

Since Jesus' parents were Jews they followed the Jewish customs established by the law given to Moses. After Jesus' birth, they were required by the Old Testament law to do certain things.

#### Luke 2:21-24

<sup>21</sup> On the eighth day, when it was time to circumcise him, he was named Jesus, the name the angel had given him before he had been conceived.

<sup>22</sup> When the time of their purification according to the Law of Moses had been completed, Joseph and Mary took him to Jerusalem to present him to the Lord <sup>23</sup> (as it is written in the Law of the Lord, "Every firstborn male is to be consecrated to the Lord"), <sup>24</sup> and to offer a sacrifice in keeping with what is said in the Law of the Lord: "a pair of doves or two young pigeons."

What were the things Mary and Joseph did for the baby according to the law? (picture 5-1)

- They named him Jesus. This is what they both had been instructed to do. What does the name Jesus mean? Jesus is the Greek form of the name Joshua which means "the Lord saves".
- They had him circumcised. Circumcision is something the Jews had been commanded to do to show that they had been set them apart to be God's people. Circumcision is when the fold of skin (foreskin) at the end of a penis is cut off. God instituted this custom with Abraham as an affirmation of faith in God and his promise. It is to be done when a baby boy is 8 days old.
- They completed the time of purification. Purification is the ceremonial cleansing of a
  person who is considered unclean. (Leviticus 12) For 30 days after having a boy baby
  a woman couldn't go to the temple or touch anything that was sacred (belonging to
  God).

 They consecrated him to the Lord with a sacrifice. Consecration is the setting apart or the dedication of something to the worship and service of God. The first born son belonged to and was consecrated to God and had to be redeemed (bought back) with a sacrifice. For a poor person the required sacrifice was two pigeons. (Numbers 18:15-16)

## Luke 2:25-31 (picture 5-2)

<sup>25</sup> Now there was a man in Jerusalem called Simeon, who was righteous and devout. He was waiting for the consolation of Israel, and the Holy Spirit was upon him. <sup>26</sup> It had been revealed to him by the Holy Spirit that he would not die before he had seen the Lord's Christ. <sup>27</sup> Moved by the Spirit, he went into the temple courts. When the parents brought in the child Jesus to do for him what the custom of the Law required, <sup>28</sup> Simeon took him in his arms and praised God, saying:

<sup>29</sup> "Sovereign Lord, as you have promised, you now dismiss your servant in peace. <sup>30</sup> For my eyes have seen your salvation, 31 which you have prepared in the sight of all people, <sup>32</sup> a light for revelation to the Gentiles and for glory to your people Israel."

What was Simeon waiting for? He was waiting for the consolation of Israel. **Consolation** is the giving of solace or comfort, the lessening of grief or sorrow. This refers to the comfort that the Messiah would bring to the Jewish people to relieve them of their pain and suffering.

Why was Simeon at the temple when Jesus was brought there? Simeon was led to be at the temple by the Holy Spirit.

Why could Simeon die in peace? Simeon saw the Savior God had promised and that he had been waiting for.

What did Simeon say Jesus would be? Simeon said Jesus would be a light of revelation to the Gentiles and for glory to God's people Israel.

What does it mean that Jesus would be a light of revelation to the Gentiles? Jesus would reveal to all people on earth who God is, what he requires of peole and what God has done for all people so they can have a relationship with him.

What does it mean that Jesus would be a light for glory to God's people? Through Jesus' ministry on earth, God's glory, his awesome power and majesty, would be shown to the Jews.

#### Luke 2:33-35

<sup>33</sup> The child's father and mother marveled at what was said about him. <sup>34</sup> Then Simeon blessed them and said to Mary, his mother: "This child is destined to cause the falling and rising of many in Israel, and to be a sign that will be spoken against, <sup>35</sup> so that the thoughts of many hearts will be revealed. And a sword will pierce your own soul too."

<u>How did Joseph and Mary respond to what was said about Jesus?</u> They marveled. Even though Gabriel had basically told them the same thing, it was hard for them to fully comprehend.

<u>How would Jesus cause the falling and rising of many people?</u> Christ lifts up those who believe in him, but is a stumbling block to those who don't. Those who believe gain eternal life, but those who don't believe are assigned to hell.

What does it mean that Mary's soul would be pierced too? The death of Jesus would be excruciatingly painful for both Jesus and Mary.

#### Luke 2:36-38

<sup>36</sup> There was also a prophetess, Anna, the daughter of Phanuel, of the tribe of Asher. She was very old; she had lived with her husband seven years after her marriage, <sup>37</sup> and then was a widow until she was eighty-four. She never left the temple but worshiped night and day, fasting and praying. <sup>38</sup> Coming up to them at that very moment, she gave thanks to God and spoke about the child to all who were looking forward to the redemption of Jerusalem.

Who was Anna? Anna was a prophetess (female prophet) who served faithfully in the temple.

What did Anna say about Jesus? Anna said that Jesus would bring redemption to Israel.

What does that mean? Redemption means to buy back something for a price. Jesus bought us back by paying the price for our sin by dying on the cross.

Why do you think Luke included the testimonies of Simeon and Anna in the gospel he wrote? The testimonies of Simeon and Anna confirm the other testimonies that have already been covered in the birth of Jesus.

<u>Besides the testimonies of Simeon and Anna, what other eyewitness testimonies to Jesus'</u> birth have we already seen in this study?

- The testimony of Gabriel to Zechariah his son would be the prophet of the Most High
- The testimony of Gabriel to Mary the son born to her would be the Son of God
- The testimony of the angel to Joseph Mary's son was to be named Jesus as he would save his people from their sin.
- The testimony of the angels to the shepherds The Savior has been born, he is Christ the King
- The leading of the Magi by the Holy Spirit- They were seeking the King of the Jews

The testimony of eyewitnesses about who Jesus is affirms who he is and supports our faith in him.

## **LESSON WRAP-UP**

- Overview Questions: When was Jesus circumcised? Who gave him the name Jesus? When was Jesus presented at the temple? Why did Joseph and Mary present him at the temple? Who was Simeon? Why was Simeon at the temple? What did Simeon say about Jesus? Who was Anna? What did Anna say about Jesus?
- <u>Thought Questions:</u> Why do you think Luke included the presentation of Jesus at the temple in his Gospel? Why aren't people persuaded by eyewitness testimonies?
- <u>Prayer:</u> Thank God for his love and faithfulness in sending a Savior. Thank him for the testimonials included in the Gospels that affirm our faith in who Jesus is and what he has done for us. Pray that your eyes would be opened to fully see the glory of Jesus, experience his comfort, and understand his revelation of who God is and what he wants for us.
- <u>The Big Question:</u> Who did Jesus come to save? Let the students give their answers to the question. Share the memory verse. Ask how it answers the question.
- Memory Verse: Luke 2:30-32
   Jesus is the savior of and a light of revelation to all people who believe in him.

<sup>30</sup>For my eyes have seen your salvation, <sup>31</sup>which you have prepared in the sight of all people, <sup>32</sup>a light for revelation to the Gentiles and for glory to your people Israel.

<u>Questions:</u> Who did Jesus come to save? Who are Gentiles? How is Jesus a revelation to the Gentiles? What is glory? How is Jesus glory to Israel?

## **ACTIVITIES** (Completed after the lesson)

Any age appropriate activity can be included which fits into the class time. The activities with a star are included on the class notes.

- ★ Lesson Notes: Have the children answer the two questions individually or as a group. What did you learn from this lesson? How can you put into practice what you learned?
- ★ Memory Verse: Read the memory verse on the cover of the booklet and then have the students fill in the blanks in the verse in the inside.
- ★ <u>This Week's Big Question</u>: Have the students fill in the blanks for the way the memory verse answers the big question.
  Jesus is the savior of and a light of revelation to all people who believe in him.
- ★ Coloring Page: Color the lesson picture.

#### • Craft: Star

As a reminder of the testimony of the prophets that Jesus would be a light unto the Gen tiles, cut out a yellow star with the Bible verse on it and glue it to a stick.

Materials: yellow cover stock paper, jumbo craft stick, scissors, glue stick

Preparation: Run off craft 5 on yellow cover stock paper, cut stars apart.

Instructions: Cut out the star. Glue it to the craft stick

## • Game: Pictionary

Instructions: Divide into teams. One person from each team takes a turn drawing a person, action or characteristic associated with Jesus, while the team members try to guess what the person is drawing.

# **JOURNAL**

The daily journal is included in the booklet for the students to complete at home. It has six poetic readings and related Bible verses. It would be beneficial for the teacher to read through and be familiar with its content.